James E. Marino Attorney at Law 1026 Camino del Rio Santa Barbara, CA 93110 Tel./FAX (805) 967-5141 jmarinolaw@hotmail.com



14 August 2013

Santa Barbara County Board of Supervisors 101 E. Anapamu St. Santa Barbara, CA 93101

Re:

20 August 2013

Meeting on Fee to Trust Land Annexation and "Government to "Government" negotiations

Dear Board Member;

I previously furnished each of you with a large volume of legal and historical documentation concerning the status of the Santa Ynez Band of Indian descendants and the land they currently occupy. These documents raise serious questions which ultimately could affect the right of this group to enter into a contract or in particular, whether they have the right to bring any land into trust.

These legal issues will be determined by pending legal actions and are not matters the Board will be required to determine directly but must await their legal resolution.

There are, however, at least three issues which directly affect any action of this Board to meet with this putative tribal government for the purposes of negotiating an agreement, or discussing negotiations of any intergovernmental agreement affecting the transfer of fee owned land under County jurisdiction, control and authority to federal Indian trust status.

The first is that under current federal law and rules any agreement made with an Indian tribe containing terms, conditions and restrictions on land use once land is in trust or future land uses are unenforceable and essentially void <u>ab initio</u> or voidable at the pleasure of the tribal party. You have been furnished documentation of the federal government's position over this exclusive federal question in documentation previously provided. [EXHIBITS to the copy of the letter to County Counsel dated 28 May 2013.]

The County's position on such an agreement is clearly enunciated in a Memorandum from County Chief Executive Chandra Wallar [attached EXHIBIT "A" hereto] sent to the U.S. House of Representatives Natural Resources Committee in response to a complaint made by the tribal chairman Vince Armenta. As you can see Ms. Wallar recognizes (on behalf of the County) that a legally enforceable agreement is essential. This is also the position of the California Association of County Governments [CSAC] and the National Association of County Governments [NACo]. [Page 2 of the Wallar Memorandum.]

So unless and until there is a change in current federal law and policy concerning the legal enforceability of intergovernmental agreements made in connection with fee to trust transfers regulating land use, jurisdiction and control, the County cannot negotiate any such agreement and it makes no sense to meet and confer or discuss such an agreement because federal law and policy cannot be negotiated away by the parties.

The second issue is discussed in the attached EXHIBIT "B" which is an internal memorandum from Carl Artman Assistant Secretary Interior to All Regional Directors in charge of evaluating fee to trust applications and particularly fee to trust applications that are "off reservation" and for proposed gaming operations. [NOTES 1, 2 & 3 are highlighted by me.]

Of particular importance is his statements on page 5, the first paragraph [NOTE 1] that Indian tribes owning off-reservation fee lands are free to develop that land in the same manner as any other land owner and that is wholly consistent with the Indian Reorganization Act [IRA] and there is no need to place land into trust unless gambling activity is intended in which case the land must be transferred into trust as a matter of law.

In addition [NOTE 2] all fee to trust proposals for off-reservation land must be viewed with greater scrutiny for its state and local impacts regardless of the distance the fee land is from the tribe's reservation land, particularly to scrutinize land use and jurisdictional problems that could arise.

Lastly [NOTE 3] Mr. Artman points out the importance of the lawful execution of an intergovernmental agreement and the fact that without such an agreement it would weigh heavily against approving any off-reservation fee to trust transfer.

The third important point is a matter to be resolved by the Board. It is the issue of the Valley Plan element of the county's General Plan.

Currently the General Plan contains a clear policy statement to oppose any proposed annexation of fee land to other governmental jurisdiction and control. Any proposed fee to trust transfer of the 1,400 acre "Camp 4" property represents a proposed

annexation of that land to the tribal government of the Santa Ynez Band and they have stated publicly that land is to be annexed to land they call a reservation situated adjacent to Santa Ynez township. An agreement to approve such an annexation is a "back door" amendment of the County's General Plan, in violation of the California government code sections 65300 to 65302 including 65353 and 65353(b) and 65356 to 65361. Arguably the extent which tribal jurisdiction and control is ceded to this "government" renders such a transfer akin to creation of a Special District represented by the island of annexed land commonly called the "Camp 4" property requiring analysis and Approval of the Local Agency Formation Commission [LAFCO] under California Government Code 56000 et.seq.

Finally such negotiations could accomplish nothing without a complete environmental analysis and report consistent with the California Environmental Quality Act [CEQA]. See for example County of Amador v. City of Plymouth [App.3d Dist. 2007] 149 Cal.App. 4th, 1089, 57 Cal.Rptr. 704, 2007 Cal.App. Lexis 593 where it was held that entering into an intergovernmental agreement with an Indian tribe over matters requiring an EIR analysis would require such an analysis of the agreement itself prior to executing that agreement.

Very truly yours,

James E. Marino

cc: County Counsel

CEO Chandra Wallar

EXHIBIT "A"

Memorandum from County Executive Officer Chandra Wallar to U.S. House of Representatives Natural Resources Committee, responding to a complaint made by Santa Ynez tribal Chairman Vince Armenta August 2nd, 2012

County of Santa Barbara, California Comments of Hearing:

Request for Inclusion in Official Record

United States House of Representatives Committee on Natural Resources Subcommittee of Indian and Alaska Native Affairs

August 2, 2012 Oversight Hearing on Indian Lands: Exploring Resolution to Disputes
Concerning Indian Tribes, State and Local Governments, Private Land Owners over Land Use
and Development

Submitted By: Chandra L. Wallar, County Executive Officer, Santa Barbara County

The County of Santa Barbara Board of Supervisors has adopted a legislative policy which formally supports government-to-government relations and recognizes the role and unique interests of tribes, states, counties, and other local governments to protect all members of their communities and to provide governmental services and infrastructure beneficial to all. In addition, the County recognizes and respects the tribal right of self-governance, to provide for tribal members and to preserve traditional tribal culture and heritage. In similar fashion, the County recognizes and promotes its own self-governance to provide for the health, safety, and general welfare of all members of our communities. The County supports the full involvement of local jurisdictions and all community members on issues and activities which may generate public health, safety or the environmental impacts.

Involvement of the local government, general public and technical consultants in matters pertaining to future land use and potential development is critical to the overall review of any project. This broad involvement provides thoughtful compliance with Community Plans and the County's General Plan. Failure to fully engage a diverse group of stakeholders in project development, and review, impairs the ability of a local government to seek appropriate mitigation and/or provide critical public services in an orderly fashion which may have long term deleterious impacts on a region as a whole.

The County of Santa Barbara continuously works with the California State Association of Counties (CSAC) as well as the National Association of Counties (NACo) to collectively improve upon processes to develop and continue government-to-government relationships between federal, tribal, state, and local governments. It should be recognized that the County of Santa

Barbara's position on the need for stakeholder and local government involvement is by no means unique. Both CSAC and NACo adopted policies consistent with that of the County of Santa Barbara in public engagement and stakeholder involvement as well as the following areas:

- Projects that impact off reservation land require review and approvals by the local jurisdiction to construct improvements consistent with state law and local ordinances including the California Environmental Quality Act.
- Tribal government mitigation of all off reservation impacts caused by projects for services including but not limited to traffic, law enforcement, fire, parks and recreation, roads, flood control, transit and other public infrastructure
- Projects will be subject to a local jurisdiction's health and safety laws and guidelines including but not limited to water, sewer, fire inspection, fire protection, ambulance service, food inspection, and law enforcement.

The County has continuously supported the CSAC and NACo policy positions stating that judicially enforceable agreements between counties and tribal governments be required to ensure that potential impacts resulting from projects are fully analyzed and mitigated to the satisfaction of the surrounding local governments in the long term. Such agreements ensure that tribal and local governments can fulfill their primary mandate; ensuring the health and safety of those we serve. Without such agreements, and the ability to fully mitigate local impacts of a tribal government's business and development activities, local government's ability to in fact ensure the health and safety of residents is severely compromised.

In addition it is important to note that, as a result of the severe economic issues facing the State of California, a critical mechanism providing local government with funding to mitigate the impacts of tribal development and business activities, the State Special Distribution Fund (SDF), has diminished by over 50%. This places both the health and safety of all in jeopardy. Santa Barbara County has lost over \$760,000 used annually to sustain fire and law enforcements services as well as maintenance of transportation infrastructure to mitigate the impacts of tribal businesses including gaming. County policy is that private and public projects must mitigate the impacts of their development on public infrastructure and services. Mitigation is achieved through conditioning of the project to complete infrastructure improvements and/or payment of impact fees.

During the hearing, your committee respectfully posed multiple questions to the testifying witnesses to gain a thorough understanding of the Santa Barbara County land use process and the ability of the Santa Ynez Band of the Chumash Indians to access the land use process.

Additional questions were proffered on the nature and disposition of the cooperative agreement mentioned by the Tribe. I would like to provide you with the County's perspective on these key issue areas.

Land Use

Regarding the land use issues and the 6.9 acre parcel recently taken into trust by the Bureau of Indian Affairs (BIA) on behalf of the Tribe, the County of Santa Barbara did <u>not</u> appeal the BIA's decision. The County Board of Supervisors considered this item in open session on July 10, 2012, receiving testimony from 46 individuals both for and against an appeal, and voted not to appeal.

The 6.9 acres includes a 2.13 acre western portion of the property which is zoned for recreational uses. The remaining 6 parcels totaling 4.77 acres are zoned C-2/MU allowing commercial and commercial/residential mixed uses under the local Santa Ynez Community Plan. Therefore, a museum/cultural center and retail commercial uses are allowed in the C-2/MU zone district with approval of a Development Plan by the local Planning Commission. The steps in the process for all County residents begin with submittal of a complete application. After staff review of project scope and determination of environmental impacts and consistency with Community and County General Plan the project moves to the County Planning Commission for a public hearing and decision on approval of the project, including appropriate conditions for mitigating impacts. The Planning Commission's action can be appealed to the Board of Supervisors within 10 days of their action. If appealed, a public hearing would be scheduled at the Board of Supervisors. The County of Santa Barbara Planning Development has not received a project application for a project in question on the 6.9 acres owned by the Santa Ynez Band of the Chumash Indians.

The 1,400 acres that the Tribe desires to take into trust and referenced during the Subcommittee hearing is currently zoned AG-II-100 (Agriculture, with a minimum parcel size of 100 acres). This land is also in a multi-year Agricultural Preserve contract which limits the uses on the property to agricultural uses. Agricultural preserve contracts require the application and renewal of the property owner over a ten or twenty year period in exchange for reduced property taxes.

Under current zoning, the property can be developed with agricultural uses, including grazing and cultivated agriculture, without any planning permits. There are a number of conditionally permitted uses on agriculturally zoned land, including country clubs, golf courses, and schools. A permit for these land uses would be processed as described above for Development Plans.

In order to change the land use from agriculture to another use, such as the development of housing on the 500 acres, referenced in the Subcommittee hearing, the owner of the property

would request that the County initiate a General Plan Amendment. The Planning Commission would consider an application and determine whether or not it should be processed. The Commission would consider factors such as public benefit of the proposed use, consistency with County Plans and policies, and compliance with the site's agricultural preserve contract. The Commission's recommendation is forwarded to the Board of Supervisors for the final decision. It is important to note that, as of this date, the County has not received a project submission for the 1,400 acres in question.

This process allows local government to review potential impacts of a development which may need to be thoroughly analyzed and mitigated. The impacts may include sheriff and fire services, traffic and circulation as well as the continued viability of agriculture on a given property or surrounding properties. Ensuring that impacts are addressed in a manner which preserves the health and safety of any community, as well as the present and future quality of life, is at the foundation of local government.

The Cooperative Agreement

The County Executive Office received a draft cooperative agreement from the Santa Ynez Band of the Chumash Indians on June 1, 2011. For your reference, the draft agreement is attached to this correspondence. During the Subcommittee hearing, it was stated that this agreement was delivered to the County "over 370 days ago with no response." Given the parameters of the federal fee to trust process, it is premature to initiate an agreement prior to submittal of a formal application from the Santa Ynez Band of the Chumash Indians. This was stated to the tribal representative following receipt of the agreement. Furthermore, it is my belief, this proposal is lacking specific details on development plans for the 1,400 acres and the resulting impacts upon which both parties could thoughtfully consider or discuss appropriate mitigation.

As noted above, the County of Santa Barbara supports government-to-government relations and recognizes the role and unique interests of tribes, states, counties, and other local governments to protect all members of their communities and to provide governmental services and infrastructure beneficial to all. In addition, the County recognizes and respects the tribal right of self-governance to provide for tribal members and to preserve traditional tribal culture and heritage. In similar fashion, the County recognizes and promotes self-governance by counties to provide for the health, safety, and general welfare of all members of our communities. As a local government we welcome the opportunity to work collaboratively with the Tribe and engage those potentially impacted by future development in order to facilitate sound land use decisions that benefit all. Any process that does not provide for involvement of all stakeholders, including that of the representative local government does not provide sound long term land use decisions nor transparency in government decision-making.

Thank you again for the opportunity to submit written testimony for the Subcommittee's oversight hearing regarding MÜÜÜLÜÜFEÖŤVÜÜNÜÜENÄEMYÜNÖVELÜÜŞŤŲÜÜFEŅĪTÜĞÜEØĻĢŤVÆÖĞVŤ ŠŪTĒĎĶŠŒŇŮŇŤŲŨÜ ŤŪMÆÖĻÌYĒĎŪTĒĎŴŤŲÆĎŪTĒĎVŤĔŪTĒĎVŤĔŪTĚMŤVŤŨŨŮÜ ŤŪMĦ

Attachments

- Draft Cooperative Agreement
- County of Santa Barbara adopted Legislative Platform

EXHIBIT "B"

Memorandum from Carl Artman (then Assistant Secretary of the Department of Interior) to all the Regional Directors of the Bureau Of Indian Affairs advising them of the rules and policies for all fee to trust Transfers of "off-reservation" lands



United States Department of the Interior

OFFICE OF THE SECRETARY WASHINGTON, D.C. 20240

Memorandum

To:

Regional Directors, Bureau of Indian Affairs

George Skibine, Office of Indian Gaming

From: Assistant Segretary Carl

Date: January 3, 2008

Subject: Guidance on taking off-reservation land into trust for gaming purposes

The Department currently has pending 30 applications from Indian tribes to take offreservation land into trust for gaming purposes as part of the 25 U.S.C. § 2719(b)(1)(A) two-part determination. Many of the applications involve land that is a considerable distance from the reservation of the applicant tribe; for example, one involves land that is 1400 miles from the tribe's reservation. Processing these applications is time-consuming and resource-intensive in an area that is constrained by a large backlog and limited human resources.

The decision whether to take land into trust, either on-reservation or off-reservation, is discretionary with the Secretary. Section 151.11 of 25 C.F.R. Part 151 sets forth the factors the Department will consider when exercising this discretionary authority with respect to "tribal requests for the acquisition of lands in trust status, when the land is located outside of and nonconfiguous to the tribe's reservation." Section 151.11(b) contains two provisions of particular relevance to applications that involve land that is a considerable distance from the reservation. It states that, as the distance between the tribe's reservation and the land to be acquired increases, the Secretary shall give:

- greater scrutiny to the tribe's justification of anticipated benefits from 1) the acquisition; and
- greater weight to concerns raised by state and local governments as to 2) the acquisition's potential impacts on regulatory jurisdiction, real property taxes and special assessments.

Part 151, however, does not further elaborate on how or why the Department is to give "greater scrutiny" and "greater weight" to these factors as the distance increases. The purpose of this guidance is to clarify how those terms are to be interpreted and applied, particularly when considering the taking of off-reservation land into trust status for gaming purposes.

Core Principles

As background to the specific guidance that follows, it is important to restate the core principles that underlie the Part 151 regulations and that should inform the Department's interpretation of, and decisions under, those regulations. The Part 151 regulations implement the trust land acquisition authority given to the Secretary by the Indian Reorganization Act of 1934 (IRA), 25 U.S.C. § 465. The IRA was primarily intended to redress the effects of the discredited policy of allotment, which had sought to divide up the tribal land base among individual Indians and non-Indians, and to destroy tribal governments and tribal identity. To assist in restoring the tribal land base, the IRA gives the Secretary the authority to: 1) return "to tribal ownership the remaining surplus lands of any Indian reservation" that had been opened to sale or disposal under the public land laws; 2) consolidate Indian ownership of land holdings within reservations by acquiring and exchanging interests of both Indians and non-Indians; and 3) acquire, in his discretion, interests in lands "within or without existing reservations". The IRA contains also provisions strengthening tribal governments and facilitating their operation. The policy of the IRA, which was just the opposite of allotment, is to provide a tribal land base on which tribal communities, governed by tribal governments, could exist and flourish. Consistent with the policy, the Secretary has typically exercised discretion regarding trust land acquisition authority to take lands into trust that are within, or in close proximity to, existing reservations.

The IRA has nothing directly to do with Indian gaming. The Indian Gaming Regulatory Act of 1988 (IGRA), 25 U.S.C. § 2701 et seq., adopted more than 50 years after the IRA, sets the parameters of Indian gaming. One requirement is that if gaming is to occur on off-reservation lands those lands must be trust lands "over which an Indian tribe exercises governmental power." The authority to acquire trust lands, however, is derived from the IRA; no trust land acquisition authority is granted to the Secretary by IGRA. The Department has taken the position that although IGRA was intended to promote the economic development of tribes by facilitating Indian gaming operations, it was not intended to encourage the establishment of Indian gaming facilities far from existing reservations. Whether land should be taken into trust far from existing reservations for gaming purposes is a decision that must be made pursuant to the Secretary's IRA authority.

Implementation of Guidance

This guidance should be implemented as follows:

1. All pending applications or those received in the future should be initially reviewed in accordance with this guidance. The initial review should precede any effort (if it is not already underway) to comply with the NEPA requirements of section 151.10(h).

- 2. If the initial review reveals that the application fails to address, or does not adequately address, the issues identified in this guidance, the application should be denied and the tribe promptly informed. This denial does not preclude the tribe from applying for future off-reservation acquisitions for gaming or other purposes. However, those future applications will be subject to these same guidelines.
- 3. A greater scrutiny of the justification of the anticipated benefits and the giving greater weight to the local concerns must still be given to all off-reservation land into trust applications, as required in 25 C.F.R. § 151.11(b). This memorandum does not diminish that responsibility, but only provides guidance for those applications that exceed a daily commutable distance from the reservation.

Greater Scrutiny of Anticipated Benefits

The guidance in this section applies to all applications, pending or yet to be received, that involve requests to take land into trust that is off-reservation. Reviewers must, in accordance with the regulations at 25 C.F.R. 151.11(b), "give greater scrutiny to the tribe's justification of anticipated benefits from the acquisition" as the distance between the acquisition and the tribe's reservation increases. The reviewer should apply this greater scrutiny as long as the requested acquisition is off-reservation regardless of the mileage between the tribe's reservation and proposed acquisition. If the proposed acquisition exceeds a commutable distance from the reservation the reviewer, at a minimum, should answer the questions listed below to help determine the benefits to the tribe. A commutable distance is considered to be the distance a reservation resident could reasonably commute on a regular basis to work at a tribal gaming facility located off-reservation

As noted above, section 151.11(b) requires the Secretary to "give greater scrutiny to the tribe's justification of anticipated benefits from the acquisition" of trust land "as the distance between the tribe's reservation and the land to be acquired increases." The reason for this requirement is that, as a general principle, the farther the economic enterprise - in this case, a gaming facility - is from the reservation, the greater the potential for significant negative consequences on reservation life.

Tribes typically view off-reservation gaming facilities as providing two economic benefits to the tribe. The first is the income stream from the gaming facility, which can be used to fund tribal services, develop tribal infrastructure, and provide per capita payments to tribal members, and thus can have a positive effect on reservation life. Obviously, the income stream from a gaming facility is not likely to decrease as the distance from the reservation increases. In fact, off-reservation sites are often selected for gaming facilities because they provide better markets for gaming and potentially greater income streams than sites on or close to the reservation.

The second benefit of off-reservation gaming facilities is the opportunity for job training and employment of tribal members. With respect to this benefit, the location of the

garning facility can have significant negative effects on reservation life that potentially worsen as the distance increases. If the garning facility is not within a commutable distance of the reservation, tribal members who are residents of the reservation will either: a) not be able to take advantage of the job opportunities if they desire to remain on the reservation; or b) be forced to move away from the reservation to take advantage of the job opportunity.

In either case, the negative impacts on reservation life could be considerable. In the first case, the operation of the gaming facility would not directly improve the employment rate of tribal members living on the reservation. High on-reservation unemployment rates, with their attendant social ills, are already a serious problem on many reservations. A gaming operation on or close to the reservation allows the tribe to alleviate this situation by using their gaming facility as a conduit for job training and employment programs for tribal members. Provision of employment opportunities to reservation residents promotes a strong tribal government and tribal community. Employment of tribal members is an important benefit of tribal economic enterprises.

In the second case, the existence of the off-reservation facility would require or encourage reservation residents to leave the reservation for an extended period to take advantage of the job opportunities created by the tribal gaming facility. The departure of a significant number of reservation residents and their families could have serious and far-reaching implications for the remaining tribal community and its continuity as a community. While the financial benefits of the proposed gaming facility might create revenues for the applicant tribe and may mitigate some potential negative impacts, no application to take land into trust beyond a commutable distance from the reservation should be granted unless it carefully and comprehensively analyzes the potential negative impacts on reservation life and clearly demonstrates why these are outweighed by the financial benefits of tribal ownership in a distant gaming facility.

As stated above, some of the issues that need to be addressed in the application if the land is to be taken into trust is off-reservation and for economic development are:

What is the unemployment rate on the reservation? How will it be affected by the operation of the garning facility?

How many tribal members (with their dependents) are likely to leave the reservation to seek employment at the gaming facility? How will their departure affect the quality of reservation life?

How will the relocation of reservation residents affect their long-term identification with the tribe and the eligibility of their children and descendants for tribal membership?

What are the specifically identified on-reservation benefits from the proposed gaming facility? Will any of the revenue be used to create on-reservation job opportunities?

As long as it remains the policy of the Federal government to support and encourage growth of reservations governed by tribal governments, these are important questions that must be addressed before decisions about off-reservation trust land acquisitions are made. The Department should not use its IRA authority to acquire land in trust in such a way as to defeat or hinder the purpose of the IRA. It should be noted that tribes are free to pursue a wide variety of off-reservation business enterprises and initiatives without the approval or supervision of the Department. It is only when the enterprises involve the taking of land into trust, as is required for off-reservation Indian gaming facilities, that the Department must exercise its IRA authority.

NOTE 1

Greater Weight

Section 151.11(b) also requires the Secretary to give "greater weight" than he might otherwise to the concerns of state and local governments. Under the regulations, state and local governments are to be immediately notified of a tribe's application to take land into trust, and are to file their comments in writing no later than 30 days after receiving notice. The reviewer must give a greater weight to the concerns of the state and local governments no matter what the distance is between the tribe's reservation and the proposed off-reservation acquisition. This is the second part of the two part review required by section 151.11(b).

NOTE

The regulations identify two sets of state and local concerns that need to be given "greater weight:" 1) jurisdictional problems and potential conflicts of land use; and 2) the removal of the land from the tax rolls. The reason for this requirement of giving "greater weight" is two-fold. First, the farther from the reservation the proposed trust acquisition is, the more the transfer of Indian jurisdiction to that parcel of land is likely to disrupt established governmental patterns. The Department has considerable experience with the problems posed by checkerboard patterns of jurisdiction. Distant local governments are less likely to have experience dealing with and accommodating tribal governments with their unique governmental and regulatory authorities. Second, the farther from the reservation the land acquisition is, the more difficult it will be for the tribal government to efficiently project and exercise its governmental and regulatory powers.

With respect to jurisdictional issues, the application should include copies of any intergovernmental agreements negotiated between the tribe and the state and local governments, or an explanation as to why no such agreements exist. Failure to achieve such agreements should weigh heavily against the approval of the application.

NOTE

With respect to land use issues, the application should include a comprehensive analysis as to whether the proposed gaming facility is compatible with the current zoning and land use requirements of the state and local governments, and with the uses being made of adjacent or contiguous land, and whether such uses would be negatively impacted by the traffic, noise, and development associated with or generated by the proposed gaming facility. Incompatible uses might consist of adjacent or contiguous land zoned or used for: National Parks, National Monuments, Federally designated conservation areas,

National Fish and Wildlife Refuges, day care centers, schools, churches, or residential developments. If the application does not contain such an analysis, it should be denied.

Conclusion

The Office of Indian Gaming will review the current applications. If an application is denied subsequent to this review, the applicant tribe will be notified immediately. Tribes receiving a denial subsequent to this review may resubmit the application with information that will satisfy the regulations. Regional directors shall use this clarification to guide their recommendations or determinations on future applications to take off-reservation land into trust.